TREAT YOUR GUESTS LIKE GOLD
By Robert A. Richert, DTM

Each guest that walks through your meeting room door is a potential nugget of gold!  Commit sufficient time and effort toward welcoming guests, making them feel comfortable during the meeting, and encouraging them to come back; in short, create a club atmosphere that is inviting.  This will ensure for a steady stream of new members. 
CREATE ATTRACTIVE GUEST PACKETS:  First time visitors will appreciate receiving free items from your club; it makes them feel welcome and important.  Present each guest with an attractive packet of materials about Toastmasters and your club.  Encourage them to take it home and review the contents at their leisure.  Club officers and experienced members should decide upon the contents.  The sergeant at arms is responsible for assembling the packets and ensuring that a ready supply is handy at each meeting.  Single page flyers and other items designed for guests and new members are available on the Toastmasters International website, and some are free.  Check it out!  By all means customize the guest packet to suit the needs of your club, but here are a few items that each guest should receive:

· A one page flyer that describes your club, including a brief history, the meeting location, meeting dates, day of the week, time, website address, and contact information.  To protect the privacy of your club membership, do not include a club roster; only the e-mail and telephone numbers of two or three appropriate members (usually the VP, Membership and/or committee members). 
· A one page flyer that includes a brief outline of your typical meeting and describes the main participant’s duties.  This can be the first item in the packet or handed out separately so that the guest may review it during the meeting.
· A copy of Toastmaster magazine (Ask members to recycle their used copies).
· A new member application (Supply Catalogue #400).
Immediately after each meeting, club officers and regular members should invite the guests for a return visit.  Those interested in joining are referred to the VP, Membership.  Paul Meyers, VP, Education of Enid Speakers of the Plains club in Enid, Oklahoma, says that his club partially completes each New Member Application form before it is included in the guest packet.  Note that if numerous guests are present, the VP, Membership may be overwhelmed during the time period just after adjournment.  Thus, partially completing the membership application saves time for both the club officer and guest.  Enid Speakers also adds their club name, meeting location and time, plus contact information on each flyer in the packet.  On the front of the packet along with the Toastmasters logo is a sticker that states, “Thanks for visiting Enid Speakers of the Plains.”  Most clubs place guest items inside an attractive folder or secure them in a binder that opens like a book.  Let your imagination inspire appealing and easily accessible guest packets tailored to your club needs.
CREATE A WELCOMING ENVIRONMENT:  According to Toastmasters International guidelines, the sergeant at arms is responsible to see that guests are greeted, handed materials, introduced to key members, and seated appropriately.  The vice president, membership is responsible for following up with guests.  Although these may be the assigned duties of these two officers, all club officers and members must make an effort to be attentive to each guest that walks through the door.  Just recall your first visit to a Toastmasters meeting; entering an unfamiliar room filled with unfamiliar people in an atmosphere dedicated to public speaking is intimidating!  Help to alleviate this anxiety by fostering a cordial club climate for your nuggets of gold.
It is important to ensure that all guests are greeted immediately upon entering the room.  One way to facilitate this is to seat the sergeant at arms and his table of information (guest packets, guest book, name badges, etc.) near and facing the entryway.  Most guests and members arrive fifteen to twenty minutes before the Call to Order, and the sergeant at arms may become overwhelmed by his duties during this period.  If your club receives on average more than three guests per meeting, your sergeant at arms probably needs help.  In this situation, the club officers should assign at least one or two assistant sergeants at arms.  
Always have a guest book handy and see that each first time guest signs it legibly and completely.  Provide each guest with a name tag.  Seat them within the main body of the room; not too close to the lectern as to cause them anxiety, and certainly not at the back of the room (unless the guest makes such a request).  Seat first time guests next to an experienced Toastmaster so that he or she can make use of available time to highlight aspects about our organization and explain the meeting procedure.  Margo McCole, president of TalkBAC Speakers in Boston, Massachusetts, informs me that her club created a warm friendly sounding name for this function; club officers assign each guest to a member called a Buddy.  According to Margo, “Two out of three of our guests return to another meeting and eventually join our club.”
Many clubs are creative about the manner in which they encourage camaraderie.  For example, the Helmsmen Club in Huntington Beach, California created a functionary position called Mystery Greeter.  The purpose of this function is to encourage co-mingling of members and promote a friendly atmosphere.  Here’s how it works: As the first few members arrive at the meeting, the sergeant at arms or president assigns an individual to serve as Mystery Greeter.  This individual remains at his seat and waits for fellow members to take the initiative and come by to shake hands.  The Mystery Greeter makes a notation of the members that fail to greet him.  Soon after the beginning of the meeting, the President calls upon the Mystery Greeter for a report.  The Mystery Greeter announces the names of the members that failed to come by and greet him.  This activity is conducted in a spirit of good natured fun, and it is effective.  Arriving members are motivated to make their way around the room and greet everyone, including guests.  All clubs should encourage members to arrive early and co-mingle with each other and guests.
MAKE YOUR MEETINGS FUN AND EDUCATIONAL:  Each club creates its own personality.  Most successful clubs maintain a healthy balance of good natured fun alongside of their dedication to the Toastmasters program.  Many years ago, I helped to charter a singles Toastmasters club.  The club began by adhering to the Toastmasters program and was quite successful for years.  Then the club became lackadaisical.  For example, they stopped encouraging participation in speech contests, quit taking meeting Minutes, and club officers did not perform effectively.  The singles club gradually evolved into a social gathering.  Membership dropped off and the club eventually died.  The lesson learned is that a friendly environment is not enough to sustain membership.  The Toastmasters club is not just a social gathering!  Plenty of other organizations exist for that purpose.  People join Toastmasters because they desire to improve their leadership and communications skills.  Club leaders must internalize this fact and act accordingly by following the Distinguished Club Program as well as their District goals!
INVITE GUESTS TO PARTICIPATE:  Toastmasters International recommends that first time guests be asked to participate in Table Topics.  Other than that, there is no ‘one size fits all’ method for the manner and degree to which first time guests are asked to participate in a meeting.  For example, early in the meeting some clubs ask first time guests to stand and briefly introduce themselves.  Sometimes each is asked how he or she heard about the club.  However, some clubs feel that asking for active participation early in the meeting is too intimidating a gesture.  Thus, the sergeant at arms or president introduces each guest.  Whatever method your club chooses, it is important that soon after the beginning of the meeting, each guest is recognized and their first and last names must be pronounced audibly and accurately.  
Before the meeting begins a club member or Buddy should describe the Table Topics procedure to the guest and explain that the Table Topics Master will ask if guests would like to participate.  I think it unwise to ask first time guests to make a commitment to participate before they have the opportunity to see Table Topics in action.  Instead, I suggest that the Table Topics Master wait until toward the end of the session—after most members have spoken—before asking guests if they would like to participate.  In some clubs, the Table Topics Master makes a general statement such as, “Now that you have seen how it works, would any of our guests like to try a Table Topic?”  In other clubs, the Table Topics Master asks each guest individually if they would like to participate.  The former question does not put any individual on the spot, but asking each person individually does just that.  As far as I know, there is no consensus about which is the better method.  Choose which works best for your club.

Toward the end of each meeting the president asks the guests for comments.  Margo McCole, the president of TalkBAC Speakers asks guests to “Introduce themselves and tell us how they heard about Toastmasters and what they hope to achieve.”  Waiting until the end of the meeting before asking each guest to speak allows time for them to become more comfortable in the club environment.  Asking guests what they hope to achieve is a good idea because it plants a seed that Toastmasters may be a good fit and this may motivate them to join.
FOLLOW UP:  After each meeting, the VP, Membership and committee members should speak with each first time guest, explain the benefits of joining, and if interest is expressed, go over the membership application.  Don’t place excess pressure on anyone to join, but do encourage each guest to come back and re-visit the club.  Many clubs mail and/or e-mail each guest an invitation to attend the next meeting.  However, some people tend to gloss over e-mails or delete them prematurely.  I suggest that in addition to the previous methods of contact, each first time guest also receive a friendly, personal telephone call.  Call and thank the guests for attending, and inform them about the next meeting.  Personal attention pays off!  I recall one member explaining that after visiting three clubs, she chose ours because someone took the trouble to make a call and invite her to return.  A few days before the next meeting send out an e-mail reminder with meeting date, time, and place.  TalkBAC Speakers adds each guest to a distribution list so that they continue to receive information about the club—good idea!

Follow the advice in this article.  Create a fun, welcoming, and educational environment for your potential nuggets of gold.  Hand each guest a packet of materials with information about Toastmasters and your club.  During the meeting, introduce each guest and offer them the opportunity to participate.  After the meeting, follow up; invite them back for another visit and encourage them to join.
Experience has proven that treating your first time guests like gold will guarantee a steady stream of new members for your club! 

